

49th Annual General Meeting of the Irish Underwater Council

City North Hotel, Co. Meath

6th March 2011- DRAFT MINUTES
Clubs attending: 51   (clubs)

Aer Lingus Divers, Alpha Dive SAC, Apple Snorkelling Club, Aquamarine Divers, Aquatec, Army Diving Group, Athlone SAC, Aughinish SAC,  Blackwater SAC, Blue Water SAC, Bray Divers, Buccaneers SAC,  City of Derry SAC, Cork SAC, Curragh SAC, Co. Longford Scubadivers, Dalkey Scubadivers,  DCU SAC, Drogheda SAC, Dundalk SAC, Galway SAC, Garda SAC, Grainne Uaile SAC,  Hook SAC, Inbhear Sceine (Kerry) SAC, Irish SAC, Kevins College UC, Kilkenny SAC, Kish SAC, Limerick SAC, Lough Derg  SAC, Lough Ree SAC, Monaghan SAC, Naas SAC, NMCI SAC, Omagh SAC, Omega SAC, Portmarnock SAC, Rosses Snorkelling Club,  Seal Bay Divers, Shannonside SAC, Sheephaven SAC, Sligo SAC,  Trident SAC, True Blue SAC, True North SAC,  UCC  SAC, UCD SAC, Viking SAC, Waterford Harbour SAC, Wexford SAC
The minutes of the previous AGM were agreed, proposed by Don McGlinchey (City of Derry SAC) and seconded by Ger Lanigan (Seal Bay Divers).
It was agreed that officers reports would be taken as read except the National Diving Officer, Treasurer and Medical.

John Dunne (Viking) asked Darach to explain the comparative losses more fully.  Darach did, saying the current loss was in respect of an 18 month period.  Paul Clark (UCC) said that raising student fees would have a negative effect.  Darach said this was not being proposed, but raised for discussion in the context of reducing student course fees.  Ronan Scott (UCD) said that 88% of members want new members, but there is zero investment in courses.  Darach said this is not correct, that there is a net cost to CFT in relation to some courses, which is an investment.  Donal Dunne (Alphadive) asked how much did COMS cost overall and what are the staff savings– Darach said in the region of €50k, no staff savings to date, but a considerably improved level of member services.  Donal asked is the bookkeeping done in-house – Darach said we employ a part time bookkeeper, and the books go to an accountant before the auditors as it is cheaper to do this.  Donal asked what the leasing figure was for – photocopier, what the sports promotion figure was for – trade fair.  He asked what the legal fees were for – part for governance review, part for case taken against the Executive.  Donal asked did our insurance cover this – no.  Donal said salary cost is too high – this is being looked at.  Donal said he downloaded BSAC fees, they are €52.  Darach said the scale is very different.  Donal said our fees are too high and the medical process is out of hand.  Eddie Bourke (Viking) said that salary costs had increased by 8%.  Darach said individual salaries had not increased.  Eddie asked about 14k debtors and what had been done to address this.  Darach said this had come down quite a bit, we are now down to 10k, and are still chasing, and now have a better system in place. Eddie asked at what stage are people phoned, sometimes they are out of business.  He also queried what input Darach had on the decision to hold a mon 3 week for 4 people, albeit this is an investment in the organisation.  Darach said this was an executive decision.  Eddie asked how much input Darach had on court case.  Finbar said the Executive had followed legal advice.  John Fahy (Trident) queried the increase in legal costs and asked was it tendered.  Finbar said the company was recommended by the Sports Council, and that we will consider tendering.  He asked about the note on the accounts regarding a personal injury case, was there insurance cover – yes, Richard Thorn also stated that he and the NDO have prepared a defence.  Ger Lanigan (Seal Bay) asked is COMS finished in cost terms – yes in capital terms for now, some future work planned but not right now.  He asked whether the Chamber training had been paid for out of the fund – yes.    John Dunne (Viking) asked about the legal costs regarding the governance review v legal case – Darach went through this.  Finbar Dillon (Dundalk) asked why are  we owed €14k – Finbarr – mostly Subsea advertisers and trade stands, mix of old and new debt.  All stands this year were pre-paid.    Fergal King (UCD) said that having to pay full fees again for repeats discourages people from doing this.  Niall Stapleton said that refresher courses will be cheaper.  Darach Rossiter said the new Executive should have a look at this.  Peter Brady (Kish) asked about the MBNA arrangement re credit cards, Darach said that MBNA had withdrawn from this.  Kevin O’Shaughnessy (Aughinish) asked are we looking at reducing telecoms costs.  Darach said we are looking at bundling mobile, broadband and fixed line costs. Ronan Scott (UCD) asked whether we could show solidarity with unemployed members by reducing their membership fees – Darach said this had been discussed but would be hard to administer even if the organisation could afford it.  Stephen White (True Blue) said their club numbers had dropped from 35 to 12 due to the recession and that a reduction in fees would help get some members back.  Darach asked what reduction the club had made to their own fees, Stephen replied that they charge 60% of the normal rate to students and unemployed members.  Darach asked for a show of hands of how many clubs had reduced fees, there were 7 or 8, with 4 who had reduced rates for unemployed members.  Sharon Kelly (Aquatec) asked how many clubs had registered, this information was not available, but there are 51 clubs represented here at the AGM.  Stephen White (True Blue) asked how many clubs have reduced numbers – 13.  One club said they had doubled membership through reducing fees.  Darach proposed that the fee structure should remain unaltered.  Eddie Bourke (Viking) then proposed a €20 reduction in fees, this was seconded by Ronan Scott (UCD), put to the floor and defeated.  The original proposal, along with a proposal to accept the annual accounts was proposed by Peter Brady (Kish) and seconded by Donal Dunne (Alphadive) and passed.         
Medical Officers Report

Gerry Bury gave an update on the work of the Medical Commission.  The standards used are those of the UKSDMC.  The annual self assessment process generates a significant amount of work that has to be managed and monitored.  The current medical procedures came fully into effect in 2009, and have given clarity and structure through clear procedures.  Issues are automatically identified by the system and passed to Gerry.  Some are standard, and therefore easy to deal with, some more difficult and therefore require more detail, some are new, and have not been dealt with previously and are therefore very challenging and may need independent medical assessments.  The table below details the position since 2009.
	
	Passed by Medical Commission
	Not passed by Medical Commission

	2009
	180
	5

	2010
	190
	3

	2011 (to date)
	112
	0


There have been some positive developments, take asthma for example – in 2007 no one with asthma could dive, since these standards and structures have been introduced most people with asthma can now dive.  There has been some progress on other issues such as psychological and psychiatric.   This will continue.  There is a need to know what drugs people are taking so that it can be managed. It is important that this message goes back to members from the delegates, and also that the more information put on the annual disclaimer the better.  Some issues we have not cracked yet such as serious neurological diseases.  Work is ongoing in relation to diving with diabetes, which had been prohibited by CFT for forever.  IN 2005 DAN held a major conference in the US on this and from 2006 onwards some diving bodies have loosened up.  The Medical Commission has started a project on this, which will involve a lot of work.
It takes a lot of time to chase enquiries, the perception is that we are an accessible advisory service for medical advice on diving for potential and non members, which we are not. 

Gerry also said that the chamber in Galway is now functional and available for emergencies, but not yet on an elective basis.  

Dave Riordan (Cork) said there is a problem with COMS if you are not registered for a year – this is a glitch that is being addressed.  Gerry Campion (Hook) asked about follow up treatment after the chamber. Gerry said this is arranged by the clinician who treated the person.  Tim Carey (Blackwater) said he was pleased that diabetes is being looked at, and asked have the commission looked at how BSAC manage it – Gerry said they use the same standards, and that it is complex.  Donal Dunne (Alphadive) said there have been issues with delays – Gerry said this is because he handles it by himself.  Donal said they have lost quite a few older members due to the pool fitness test, that you don’t have to be able to swim to dive, and that it is a heartscald for DO’s.  He asked about BMI being a disqualifier.  Gerry said that rule is there forever and that if people are on a regime and losing weight, they will be looked at but that you will not get passed if you are over 32 /33.  Deborah Reilly (Athlone) said they have a member that is refusing to do the water fitness test, Gerry said it is not optional. Barry Lawlor (Naas) said that it encourages people to do a bit of training and it concentrates their minds and gets them to put in a bit of effort.  Don McGlinchey (Derry) asked what was the protocol if you get DCI 24 0 48 hours after your last dive.  Gerry said go to your own doctor or ring the coastguard, who have an excellent relationship with other bodies.  

National Diving Officer’s report (Niall Stapleton)
 I have now served my second term in the role of National Diving Officer (NDO).  The following is my report for the period November 2009 to March 2011.

Technical Commission

The NDO is also the President of the Technical Commission (TC). The outgoing TC was composed of:Stephen Smyth (Regional Diving Officer - Southeast), Dan O’Keefe (Regional Diving Officer - South), Brian Donnelly (Regional Diving Officer - Southwest), Noel Kernan (Regional Diving Officer - West), Brendan Flanagan (Regional Diving Officer - Midlands), Mary Patterson (Regional Diving Officer - Dublin South), Dermot Moynihan (replaced Frank Ryan) (Regional Diving Officer - Dublin North), Anne Boyle (replaced Des McAnallen) (Regional Diving Officer - North), Barry Lawler, Paul Maloney, Stephen Mulhall, Mairead Egan, Thomas Hoey, Darach Rossiter, Des McAnallen, Don McCarthy.   The members of the TC and the Regional Diving Officers do a tremendous amount of work on the day-to-day activities of courses and tests and on course development and enhancement.  I am very grateful to all members for their time and efforts.   The TC met four times during its term on February 13th, 2010, May 8th, 2010, November 13th, 2010 and February 12th, 2011.  All meetings took place in Dublin.   

Course Development

· Underwater Photography Course

A working group has completed a superb new Underwater Photography Course.  A number of members, mainly instructors, have undertaken pilot courses.  The course is now ready for publication and roll-out.

· Coxswain Course

The Coxswain course has been updated and modernised and it now reflects best practice in the areas of training and use of equipment within CFT clubs.  This course is now ready for publication and roll-out.

· Extended Range Nitrox (ERN)

Work on the ERN has now been completed.  This course is now ready for publication and roll-out.  This completes the overhaul of CFT’s suite of technical diving courses.  We now have Nitrox, Advanced Nitrox and ERN courses.  The purpose of the changes was to make nitrox more accessible to divers initially and to have a strong & credible course available for those who wish to use nitrox in a more specialised way.

· Diver First Responder (DFR)

Following the first year review, the DFR course material was updated and enhanced based on a review of feedback provided by instructors and candidates.  This new set of material is now published and available.  Approximately 300 divers have now been awarded the DFR Certificate with some 20 others receiving DFR certification through Recognition of Prior Learning.  New International Resuscitation Guidelines are expected in April via PHECC and will be rolled out to all Diver First Responders and DFR Instructors.

· Club Instructor

CFT hopes to shortly introduce a Club Instructor grade for club divers who wish to teach in their own clubs without becoming a Leading Diver.  A considerable amount of work has been completed on this course and it will be shortly ready for pilot.  The introduction of this course will be the first part of changes to all instructor grades (M*, M** and M***).  

· Instructor/Examiner Logsheet

All instructors will be provided with a log sheet to give them the opportunity to record their activity in instruction and examination.  Completing this logsheet is optional.  However, if and when competence assurance structures are introduced, instructors will be expected to keep a log of their activities.   I wish to thank all those (TC members and non-TC members) who have worked on course development over the past year.  It takes a huge amount of research, writing, proofing and reviewing to produce good quality courses.  

Recompression Chamber (RCC)

The availability of adequate recompression facilities has been a major concern for CFT divers for over two years.  I have worked closely with staff in University College Hospital, Galway (UCHG), DAN & the Medical Commission and have lobbied extensively in attempting to have the RCC opened in UCHG.  I am happy to report that the RCC was opened and is now on-call for divers requiring recompression since February 2011.  CFT divers, through the Chamber Fund, contributed to getting the RCC open by donating €8,000 to help with the training costs of personnel.  I commend CFT’s Galway SAC who have committed personnel to assist in the running of the RCC.

Certifications

The table below shows the number of certificates awarded during consecutive periods: Jan - Dec 2009 and Jan - Dec 2010. Congratulations to all those who successfully completed tests during the year.  I wish to thank all those who have acted as examiners and Jury Presidents over the course of the year.
	Certificate
	2009
	2010

	Trainee Diver
	186
	187

	Club Diver
	143
	105

	Advanced Club Diver
	17
	11

	Leading Diver
	28
	31

	National Diver
	14
	4

	Moniteur*
	29
	27

	Moniteur**
	19
	14

	Moniteur***
	0
	4

	Moniteur****
	0
	3

	Supervised Diver
	25
	20

	Autonomous Diver
	15
	15

	Dive Leader
	5
	0

	Diver Emergency Responder
	140
	0

	Diver Emergency Responder Instructor
	28
	0

	Diver First Responder
	0
	202

	Diver First Responder Instructor
	0
	21

	Coxswain
	66
	56

	Coxswain Instructor
	34
	21

	Rescue Diver
	69
	41

	Nitrox Diver
	57
	62

	Nitrox Instructor
	6
	11

	Advanced Nitrox Diver
	0
	10

	Extended Range Diver
	2
	0

	Gas Blender
	31
	15

	Gas Blender Instructor
	6
	2

	Full Face Mask Experience Diver
	80
	27

	Search & Recovery Diver
	71
	27

	Search & Recovery Instructor
	1
	0

	Snorkel Diver
	16
	8

	Senior Snorkel Diver
	7
	32

	Snorkel Diver Instructor
	28
	19

	VHF Radio Operator
	16
	6

	Total
	1139
	981


Moniteur***

CFT ran one Moniteur*** course and test during the 2010 season.  Congratulations to Martin Kiely (Aughinish), Aude Richard (Aughinish), Jean Kelleher (Curragh) and Stephen Smyth (Wexford) on receiving the highest diving and instructional grade.

Declaration

I received one Polo Shirt from CFT.  I did not receive any other gift, in any form, from CFT or any third party related to my role as NDO during my term.

Summary

CFT continues to perform strongly in its role as the National Governing Body for diving in Ireland.  Through our relations with the Irish Sports Council and Coaching Ireland we know that we are well placed in terms of the quality of our structures, courses and tests.  I wish to thank all those people of all grades who give of their time voluntarily for the good of the sport, their clubs and their communities.  

Matters arising

Stephen Smith (Wexford) asked about the recent Search and Recovery long service awards, stating that three out of four clubs in his area had not been included.  Niall said that the criteria had been set by the Search and Recovery Committee, that the Executive, while they had no input, regrets that this had occurred.  He then invited Paddy Agnew, chair of the Search and Recovery Committee, to add anything to this response.  Paddy said that the committee had laid down certain criteria and that some clubs did not meet this, that the South East co-ordinator had dealt with clubs in that area and he did not hear from them. Stephen said that is because they did not know about it.  Niall said that future events would be handled better and that another one was being planned. George Hodgins (Waterford) congratulated all those who attended but said that there was a severe lack of communication because neither the NDO nor the RDO knew about it, and the criteria should be challenged as it forgot the pioneers of S & R, that a member for 46 years had been excluded.  Gerry Campion (Hook) asked how the criteria had been set.  Finbar Dillon (Dundalk) said that they were set by S & R group, that this was only the first one, that one was planned for every second year.  The criteria were that you had to be a CFT member, and your club had to have an S & R unit.  Gerry asked why these were the criteria and why was this not communicated.  George said they do not have a unit, they have a club and they put as many as possible through the course and call out everyone they can when needed.  He further said that the family of Billy O’Connor had been excluded, and asked what will be done about the issue.  Timmy Carey (Blackwater) said he would apologise to the family as he knows them personally and he had been involved in setting the criteria.  Seamus Furlong (Wexford) said that people did not realise the seriousness of what had happened.  Finbar said that the comments were appreciated and that the committee will organise an apology to anyone that was omitted, perhaps in Subsea.  George said there appears to have been a lack of respect shown by the Committee to the NDO.  John Kelly (Hook) said the apology should be in the national papers.  Mick Duffy (Army) said there should be a posthumous award. Niall said this is being considered.  Finbar Murphy (President) said the issue would be examined by the incoming Executive.  Gerry said that the whole thing was an insult, that the organisation has done nothing for the families of those who made the ultimate sacrifice.  Noel Kiernan (Grainne Uaile) said that they had also lost a member (Mick Heffernan), but his wife is not interested in an award.  He said there are members doing searches without doing the course and therefore they are not insured.  The committee has brought about positive changes in S & R, there is now a proper course and insurance and the Garda can now officially call us out.  John Dunne (Viking) said the award was the committee clapping itself on the back, that he had recovered 4 bodies and participated in countless searches.  Noel said they had looked at current members.  John O’Connor (Curragh) said this was a serious problem, a group had got together and forgot about everything that had gone before them, and asked if this was the same group that was proposing to change the articles, that the S & R chair has to be under the remit of the National Diving Officer.  

President’s Report (Finbar Murphy)    
Valued members it has been a pleasure and an honour to have served as President of our organisation over the past two years. Once again your Executive has worked extremely hard with the dedication, direction enthusiasm and commitment required to run our organisation in these difficult economic times.  I would like to thank Richard Thorn for taking up the position of Vice President left vacant by Keith Singleton. We have had a good year with success in many areas, as will be illustrated by each Executive member in their respective reports.

Core Grant.

               Indications were given at a recent meeting recently with John Tracey of the Irish Sports Council that sports grants would be cut this year.   However John congratulated CFT on the governance of our National Governing Body and was pleased to announce that CFT would receive ninety five percent of the grant we applied for. This was no mean achievement in these recessionary times and I would like to thank all concerned in the preparation of our grant application. 

Budgets.

A spending curtailment policy was introduced by the Executive in 2009 due to the downturn in the economy.   This was continued this year, yielding significant savings in areas such as Foreign Travel, Stock and Office Management, Expenses, Prudent Purchases, Publications, Accounting Procedures and general good governance of our financials. It is envisaged that the continuation of this policy will bring us back to a positive position in 2012.

Strategic Plan.

A new Strategic plan has been drafted, and will be put to members later in the day for approval.   I would like to thank Richard Thorn for his work on this Major Project.

Legal Case.

2010 saw the conclusion of a case taken against Sub-Sea and CFT by two former contributors to Subsea for compensation in relation to alleged breach of copyright of some pictures, the omission of the name of the author of an equipment review published in Sub-Sea and the non-inclusion of future articles published in Sub-Sea. This was the result of a breach in governance in that a commercial agreement was entered into by a former member of the Executive, of which no record was held in Head Office, and which did not comply with our procedures.  

COMS, ezine and Online Shop

Stage 2 of COMS is now working very well with most of members paying for courses and tests through this system.  Communication with members should be vastly improved through the introduction of our ezine , which gives members up to date information on any changes, news, courses, tests, events and general topics  pertaining to CFT.   I would like to thank our sponsors, Driscoll O’ Neil and Sportscover  for their valued support in this initiative.   In order for the system to realise its full potential members need to keep  their email addresses up to date.  Please bring this back to your clubs and ask members to keep their information up to date on COMS.  The online shop introduced this year has been quite successful, and thanks is due to Louise Gilligan for her continued hard work and innovation in the introduction, implementation and management of these systems.

 Chamber.

As was communicated earlier this year the chamber in Galway is now operational for diving emergencies. I would like to thank Niall Stapleton , Gerry Bury and others for their persistence over the last number of years and their achievement of this ultimate goal. This chamber in Galway brings further safety features to Scuba Diving in Ireland for all national and international divers. CFT has made funds available from our Chamber Fund to facilitate the opening and operation of this chamber on all our members’ behalf. 

Correspondence

 I received a lot of emails, letters and phone calls from members during the year, which I have tried to respond to as promptly and fully as possible

 Representing CFT internationally.

A significant part of the role of President is publicly representing CFT, both nationally and internationally.  While recognising the importance of keeping in touch with our counterparts abroad, as part of the general drive to keep costs down, the Executive decided that CFT would only attend meetings in the EU, I therefore did not attend the CMAS General Assembly in Thailand, or the EUF meeting in Sharm el Sheikh, and Niall did not attend the ISO meeting in Orlando. I attended the CMAS, CMAS EU, EUF and Nordic Block Meetings, which were held in Rome in April 2010, where I held proxies from USA and Mauritania bringing our total no of votes to 8 and these votes were used in conjunction with the Nordic countries to vote on a number of issues, all of which were carried - to accept the boards decision to accept the Secretary General unopposed for 3 years, Master Plan, revised tendering process, adoption of accounts, (following a discussion about losses of €134,000 of which €63,000 was a bill for the printing of CMAS cards).  There was also a request for CMAS website to carry a CFT blurb.   A CMAS-EU meeting followed the CMAS General Assembly, which discussed CMAS-EU standards and the fact that they should be equal to CMAS standards, the equalisation of standards between PADI, Naui and SAA and questions as to why EUF do not certify CMAS-EU.   Michael Hanson EUF President talked on insurance needs and recommendations and crossover before acceptance of qualifications. Other items discussed were sending in our teaching standards to CMAS EU or TC to sign letter accepting minimum standards of CMAS EU and CMAS, differences in accounting procedures in CMAS and why it was 12 euro per card.  I had a proxy from Mauritania but no votes were taken and the meeting concluded.  Earlier this year the President of CMAS EU John Remue resigned for personal reasons and a new President will be elected later this year.   I also attended the EUF meeting in Vienna in June 2010, where discussions took place in the following areas - Reports from EUF President Mark Kearny,  Jack Lavance RSTC, John Remue CMAS EU,  EAN certification with ISO and any changes in ISO standards, dive insurance and the pooling of information and quotations, open water definitions and PADI.  

Nordic Block Meeting  - We are not yet members of this group, but were invited to attend, so following on from the EUF meeting the next day I attended a meeting of the Nordic Block, we are not yet members of this group.  The discussions included the following -  Sweden agrees on standards for beginners,  rugby tournament taking place in Columbia, with some governments paying for teams to attend in 2011, 2011 Nordic cup underwater rugby in Stuttgart in November, underwater photography and the Nordic championship, Youth and free diving, AGA or BOC gas deals.  Rules or decisions stand as minutes but can be changed by email or phone.   We then gave a brief outline of where we stand in Ireland in relation to the following CFR, COMS, Chamber facilities, Strategy Document, Snorkel Instructor, Nitrox, Advanced Nitrox and our National Dive Conference. If we join this group they want us to share our training manual and maybe we could sell them to each other, make deals on Gas supplies Boat and diving insurance, have meetings every 2 years and what was our rebreather policy and our thoughts on E-Learning.  Derick  Elerby spoke re the meeting in Sharm-El-Sheikh and John Remue spoke about CMAS EU.  

Search & Recovery

It was an honour and pleasure for myself and Marie Grennan, Publications Officer to represent our organisation at the presentation by Minister Dermot Ahern of the first Service Medals to Search and Recovery members of CFT, and afterwards  at a reception in Áras an Uachtaráin we were greeted by President Mc Aleese.   I would like again to congratulate all the S & R divers concerned.     In February 2009 I assigned specific tasks and responsibilities to members of the Executive in relation to working groups, committees and projects, in order to enhance co-operation and communication.  I appointed Niall Stapleton, NDO and Keith Singleton, then Vice President (in the NDO’s absence) to liaise with the Search & Recovery committee.   Richard Thorn was also advised of this when he took over from Keith as VP.  This was clearly communicated to all members and groups concerned in my Presidents Report in March 2009. At no stage (even when requested) was a request received or denied by the Executive to contribute to the cost of the medals presented as was stated in the national papers. This has proved to be of particular annoyance to some Search & Recovery divers and Executive members alike.  Any perceived lack of communications has subsequently been resolved at a recent meeting between myself, members of the Executive, the Search & Recovery Chairman and the Area Coordinators, which should lead to a more positive, forward looking relationship between all concerned.  Search & Recovery will also be addressed by Niall Stapleton in his report as NDO. 

Compressor.

The problem with the compressor appear to have finally been successfully diagnosed and should be operational in the near future.  
Dive Ireland 2011 

There has been a lot of work again in the organisation of Dive Ireland 2011 this year and it is you, the Members that make our shows and events the success they have become by your continued support for the Diving Trade Show stands present, and our advertisers and sponsors in general. For that support I thank you all.  It was decided in these recessionary times to cancel the Gala Dinner as in recent years it was not well supported and may not have been profitable. Martin Leddy will give a full report on this.

Finally, I believe I have achieved many but not all the goals set both by me and others throughout my terms as Public Relations Officer, Vice President and President.   It gives me great pleasure and satisfaction to thank you the Members, Louise, Enda and Sarah, past Executive and in particular this Executive for the courteous relationships and friendships made throughout the past six years. I wish you all continued success and safe diving long into the future.

Matters arising
None
Vice President’s report (Richard Thorn)
I wish to thank the members of the current Executive Committee for entrusting me with the position of Vice President which I took up in response to their request following the previous Vice President’s resignation during the course of the last year.  I also want to thank Keith Singleton for the work he completed prior to his resignation as Vice President.  

Following an initial briefing from members of the Executive Committee I undertook responsibility for specified roles as reported on below.

Insurance Matters

 During the last six months three cases under the general heading of insurance have been dealt with by me.  For obvious reasons I will not give specific details.  Suffice to say that in two cases the matters have been dealt with either through a claim settlement or referral elsewhere.  At this stage I do not see the need to note a contingent liability in the Company accounts in respect of these and have advised the Honorary Treasurer accordingly.  A third case has been referred to the courts system by our solicitors on the advice of the NDO; a position I fully support.  This case is being vigorously contested by our solicitors with a significant level of support from members of CFT.  I wish to thank those members for the efforts they have made to help our legal team prepare its case.  A contingent liability note has been included in the accounts in respect of this case.

Liaison with Search Recovery Committee

As members will be aware, this was a good year for the search and recovery teams across the country.  The recognition received before Christmas was well justified and appreciated.  My involvement is to ensure that there is a clear communication pathway between the S and R Committee and the Executive Committee.  Accordingly, a meeting was held with members of the Committee to discuss communications and planning arrangements for 2011.  Subsequently, the S and R Committee submitted its plans and these have been reflected in both the draft strategic plan and the operational plan for 2011.

Equality Officer

No issues or activities to report.

Special Projects

The main project I undertook upon joining the Executive Committee was to coordinate the development of a new strategic plan for CFT.  The current one ran out at the end of 2010 and a new one must now take effect to help guide our development over the next three years.  With the President’s agreement I am reporting on the plan and its development under a separate agenda item at this AGM.   The draft strategic plan has specific commitments which, if the plan is approved, will require identified members of the new executive to take responsibility for specific tasks.  Many of these tasks come under the general heading  of ‘special projects’ and so the incoming VP will have responsibility for several of these.  I wish to single out one vital task viz preparation for the CEN re-accreditation.   A successful re-accreditation is absolutely vital if the excellent work undertaken in previous years on our systems and processes is to be built on. 

Finally, I wish to thank you the members for responding directly to me via email and indirectly via the online survey in respect of the strategic plan.  I wish to thank my fellow members of the executive for their support.  I wish to specifically thank the staff in the office who make the whole endeavour work.

Matters arising
None
Public Relation’s Officer’s report (Martin Leddy)
I would like to welcome you all here to City North Hotel.   The job of Pro is a very challenging one and has been made harder by budgetary matters, which has affected not just CFT but the country as a whole.   I was very selective in what we attended as an executive decision was made not to add to costs by attending too many shows or events.  Here is my report for my term.
I attended the official hand over of The European Capital of Sport, from Italy  to Ireland at Dublin Castle.  Dublin was the official European capital of sport for 2010. It was a very successful afternoon with many sporting dignateries and sporting bodies attending.  I met the Lord Mayor of Dublin Emer Costello who was a keen swimmer before she became involved in politics, she expressed an interest in snorkling and diving sometime in the future. Most of her keep fit now is canvassing.

DIVE IRELAND 2010

On the run up to Dive Ireland I contacted every CFT club & am happy to report they appear to be delighted with how we are running the show at the minute.   After many emails and many months of work Dive Ireland  was done . Trade stands were booked, lectures organised, rooms for said lectures sorted, speakers invited, and anything else that needed doing  was  done.  My only concern that  year was  the absence of a delegates meeting.    Despite the economic downturn we had  a good show to present to the public, I can honestly say it has been hard grafting with many hours of phone conversations and 100’s of emails. I would like to thank  my fellow executive members Adrienne Mockler ,Paul Keller and past executive member Eoin Peacock for all their assistance. A special thanks must also go to Thomas Hoey for organising the speakers for the show, and I am sure you will all agree he has done one hell of a job. Dive Ireland 2010  again proved to be a popular & successful show.  Considering the economic  down turn we got a very good response from traders, both local & overseas.   While trying to get Irish traders to take stands at  the show I met with quite a lot of negativity. The main bone of contention was that we had overseas traders and had not limited the show to Irish traders only.  I have reiterated to them that Dive Ireland is an international show , and as we are part of the EU and as we are members of EUF & CMAS we  need to be seen to attract overseas traders. Also all the Irish traders are entitled to attend overseas shows.  Some Irish traders did not take stands for this reason.  We had  two  new major manufactures at the show, o three & robin hood sports.   I also found that many traders budget for their shows at the end of July each year, therefore I  recommended  that the date for Dive Ireland be sorted before the end of July and posted on our website and companies sent the details that they would need.  At end of show Sunday I spoke to all the traders who expressed how much they enjoyed the show with its unique Irish relaxed atmosphere although they highlighted the fact that numbers appeared to be down on previous years. Many asked to meet at the London show but due to economic times I decided  not to  attending the London or  Birmingham Shows. 

Prawn Festival . Aug 2010

We attended from Friday  to  Sunday.  We  had a  women’s min-fin swim across the harbour on the Sunday.  it was a very successful weekend. The venue, committee, security were all excellent, the best I have attended yet. Up to 500 went through the pool over the 3 days. 80% were children, 8% were women and the remaining 12% were male  ages of 25 +. We met many ex-CFT divers who were interested in getting back to diving after taking a break for various reasons.   PADI divers who had never heard of CFT also came to our attention and they lacked information about clubs in their locality.  We also met people with diving qualifications from other organisations which I have never heard of. . I think this is something we should look into. All information that I had was given out  to those concerned.

Search &Recovery Unit.  

The big event was the presentation of service medals by The President Mary McAleese to our Search & Recovery group. I did not attend this as I felt it would be better for our President Finbarr accompanied by Marie to attend this event. All the various media groups were contacted by me and we got nationwide coverage including TV. Congratulations to all those involved.

DIVE IRELAND 2011 

I have been to many locations since the last dive show looking for a suitable venue for 2011.  With feed back from traders, club members who attended in 2010  etc I felt that dive Ireland 2011 should take place at an east coast location but not in a city. City North was chosen because of its closeness to  Airports, Ports & City centre.   To get commitment from our members the weekend needed to be ran at the same time as the AGM.  Some  traders from previous years  decided not to attend as they  were on very strict budgets due to the economy however we still have a great show and recognition must be give to all those who are attending.  It is now up to us the members to support the traders who are attending to ensure they come back in years to come and that Dive Ireland continues to happen. Without you the members it will become a thing of the past.   Dive Ireland could not be organised single handedly, My job would not be possible without the unbelievable support of Thomas Hoey for organising the speakers for the show, Louise, Enda & Sarah for the many follow up calls and emails and Adrienne Mockler’s invaluable input also The Buccaneers SAC (Liaison club for Dive Ireland 2011). Also to my family who have always been on hand whenever I needed them.  I would also like to thank my fellow executive members, we have been through a very challenging time together and have come through to represent you to the best of our ability as a team.  In conclusion I have really enjoyed my time representing you as PRO. The job of Pro is a challenging one but very enjoyable. I hope I have met the challenges and represented you well over the past few years.   I will be seeking election to the position of president, I would ask for your support.

Matters arising
None

Publication’s Officer’s report (Marie Grennan)

Since the last AGM, in November 2009, we have had five editions of SubSea published.  In keeping with CFT’s efforts to cut costs, the decision was made by the Executive, in Spring 2010, to reduce the number of editions to three a year.    The Summer 2010 edition launched the New Look SubSea, sporting a complete redesign of the magazine, incorporating CFT’s “wave” image. The excellent redesign was brought to life by Bernard Kaye, SubSea’s designer and typesetter. As a result of discussions with our printers, the high gloss cover upgrade was made at no extra cost to CFT.   I’m very pleased to report that all the articles which have appeared in SubSea during the past eighteen months have been home sourced. We are so fortunate in CFT to have the advantage of many excellent writers and photographers among our membership and friends who are only too willing to share their interesting stories and wonderful images. I want to thank all the contributors who have provided material for SubSea during my term as Publications Officer. Long may they continue to share the wealth of their talents so that SubSea can go from strength to strength.

In recent weeks CFT has launched an Ezine which will be emailed each month to all members (at the email address they have supplied on COMS) to deliver news and updates, as well as information on upcoming events, from the world of CFT. This is a new venture for which we have received sponsorship to cover costs.  I have enjoyed the work of Publications Officer during 2010 and would like to continue into 2011.  To this end I ask you for your continued support in the upcoming elections.

Matters arising
None

Scientific Officer’s report (Adrienee Mockler)
2010 was a great year for Seasearch Ireland – our first record arrived from a Burtonport dive in early January and our final record from Kinsale in November. In between we ran 7 Seasearch courses, Observer courses in Howth, Galway, and with Kilkenny SAC, A fish ID with Dr Frances Dipper in February (who also spoke at last year’s dive show).  Dr Bernard Picton ran a nudibrach course for us in August.  We were pleased to have enough interest to run two Surveyor courses (which is next level up from Observer).  Our first course took place in Mulroy Bay in May.  Kilrush was venue for our second – Seasearch wishes to thank the National Biodiversity Data Centre, and especially Lynda Weekes, for their support in organising this course.  Other events included a workshop given by Dr John Breen in Lahinch Aquarium, talks by Irish Seal Sanctuary, Dr Tom Doyle of Ecojel jellydish research project, Dr Noeleen Smyth on invasive speciaes, Cormac Lowth on HMS Bolivar, and Stewart Andrews and Dr Ian Lawler on Deep Wreck Mysteries.  Junior snorkellers enjoyed Nigel Moyter’s talk on Irish marine life at July’s snorkel rally organised with Snorkelling Officer.  Nigel also gave a talk in May at Hook SAC clubhouse.  Burren SAC organised Doolin diving as part of John Breen’s workshop, Kilkenny SAC and Hook SAC ran dives at Hook Head.  Dalkey Scubadivers, Tirdent, ALD, Omega and PSAC organised evening dives.  Seasearch Ireland received over 300 records in 2010 which accounted for 16% of the total records received in UK and Ireland.  One of the rarest sea anemones, known only by its scientific name (Aracnanthus sarsi) was recorded at Rathlin Island in Northern Ireland when we were diving with Seasearch Northern Ireland.  Deirdre Greer, submitting 92 forms, is this year’s top Seasearch recorder.  This is my last year as Scientific Officer.  Thanks to everyone who came to and helped out on courses, talks and events, clubs who offered clubhouses and ribs, those who gave time, advice, support and shared their knowledge of the marine environment with us.  Special thanks to the Exec and in CFT office for their support, to Charmaine Beer and Claire Goodwin, Seasearch NI for their advice and commitment. 
Matters arising

None
Snorkelling Officer’s report (Stephen Singleton)

No report

Matters arising

A query was raised as to whether a snorkelling instructor can do the cox’n instructor.  Niall Stapleton said not currently, but suggested if the query was emailed to the TC, they would look at it.  FInbar Dillon (Dundalk) asked if a non diver can train as a cox’n,  They can do so, once they are a snorkelling member.  

Appointment of Auditors

BKR Ormsby & Rhodes, proposed by John O’Connor (Curragh SAC) and seconded by Ger Lanigan (Seal Bay), agreed.

Strategic Plan 2010 - 2013
Proposed by Don McGlinchey (Derry) and seconded by Donal Dunne (Alphadive).
Other matters

Noel Kiernan (Grainne Uaile) put the following proposal

Gráinne Uaile SUB Aqua Club proposes that for the duration of the present financial difficulties CFT suspend all physical attendance at foreign events. That instead they attend via skype or other low cost telepresence systems, or glean the benefit of such attendance through subscribing to the appropriate technical publications either electronic or otherwise and reading the minutes and proceedings of such meetings and events.   This could also be adapted to the attendance of Executive and TC meetings. It was discussed at a TC meeting the possibility of conference calling and it was deemed a good idea, as it saved a lot of travel and would cut down on expenses incurred by CFT.

Darach Rossiter said that it would be better to leave such decisions to the Executive, who already curtail costs where possible.  Donal Dunne (Alphadive) agreed, saying that if people were on junkets, it would soon be seen.  Sharon Kelly (Aquatec) asked the Executive if they had a counter proposal.  Darach said to elect people you can trust to be responsible.  As the motion failed to be seconded, it fell.
Proposed change to Articles and Rules

· Change Article No. 12. (a) by altering the article to read;

12. (a) There shall be Commissions within the Company including:

1.
The Technical Commission

2.
The Medical Commission

3.
The Search and Recovery Commission

 whose composition and functions, subject to sub-Article (b) and (c) shall be regulated by the Rules, as shall be the functions and duties of their Presidents and other members.

· Alter the numbering of rules 10 to 21 as 10.1 to 13.1, the numbering of rules 22 to 27 to be amended accordingly.

· Amend rule no. 12 to read: The duties of the officers and members of the Executive shall be as laid out hereafter. (This will then be followed by the existing wording without change other than the change of numbering proposed above).

· Amend Rule no 7.1 to read. Search and Recovery. (This will then be followed by the existing wording without change other than the change of numbering proposed above).

The Executive Committee shall appoint Presidents of the Medical and other Commissions save for the Technical Commission and Search and Recovery Commission who shall be during the currency of their appointment, ex-officio members of the Executive Committee in every respect save one, namely that their appointment as such President may be terminated by those elected to the Executive Committee, and upon such termination their officer ship shall automatically cease. 

· Amend rule no 13.2.2 to read. Executive and Commissions. This replaces EC, TC, and MC. (This will then be followed by the existing wording without change other than the change of numbering proposed above).

He/She shall work with the Executive and Commissions to ensure that all existing or new policies, procedures and rules produced by CFT are equal and inclusive under the nine grounds of equality.

· New Rule Inserted no 10 

· New Rule Inserted no.13.11

10
The Search and Recovery Commission

10.1.1
The Search and Recovery Commission shall be composed of the Search and Recovery Officer and 6 other members of whom one will be the NDO, ex officio.

10.1.2
The Search and Recovery Officer shall be the President of the Search and Recovery Commission. 

10.1.3
The members of the Search and Recovery Commission shall be directly elected by registered Search and Recovery divers at their Annual General Meeting in accordance with the rules and regulations for the time being in force plus, ex officio, the NDO.
11          FINANCE
11.1
All the Council cheques shall be signed by two (2) of the elected Officers.

12
OFFICERS

12.1
The Executive Committee shall consist of the officers required by the Articles and the following as required by the Delegate Assembly (all of whose functions and general duties shall be laid down in the Rules) :-

12.1.1
Vice-President 

12.1.2
National Competitions Officer

12.1.3
Publications Officer

12.1.4
Public Relations Officer

12.1.5
National Snorkelling Officer

1.2.1.6
Scientific Officer 

12.1.7 All other officers that may be deemed necessary by the Delegate Assembly in a particular year.  

12.2
The Executive Committee shall be entitled to prepare more detailed role specifications for members of the Executive Committee as they see fit, which specifications will include the role requirements and expected duties.

13.
FUNCTIONS AND DUTIES OF OFFICERS

13.1
The duties of the officers and members of the Executive shall be as laid out hereafter.
13.1.1
The President shall preside at all meetings of the Council, and of the Executive Committee. In the absence of the President, the Vice-President shall preside. In the absence of these Officers of the Council the Members present shall elect one of themselves to act as Chairman of the Meeting.

13.1.2 
The President Member shall have, in addition to his/her own vote, a casting vote whenever there would otherwise be an equality of votes.

13.1.3
The President shall be generally responsible for the overall efficient and successful running of the Council.

13.1.4
The President shall be responsible for overseeing of staff recruitment and management, including the staff handbook and contracts of employment of staff members.

13.2.1
The Vice-President, where one is required by the Delegate Assembly, shall promote and be directly responsible for the running of all projects.

13.2.2
He/She shall assume the role of Equality Officer for CFT

13.2.2.1 
He/She shall develop and maintain an Equality Policy to be adopted by CFT and individually by member clubs.

13.2.2.2 
He/She shall work with the EC, TC and MC to ensure that all existing or new policies, procedures and rules produced by CFT are equal and inclusive under the nine grounds of equality.

13.2.2.3 
He/She shall research and advise CFT of its obligations under Equality legislation and best practice.

13.2.2.4
He/She shall work to promote equality and diversity throughout CFT

13.3.1 The Secretary shall convene all Ordinary, General and Special meetings of the Council and all meetings of the Executive Committee.

13.3.2
He/she shall attend all such Meetings, and take Minutes of the proceedings.

13.3.3
He/she shall correspond with Members and others on all matters connected with the Council, excepting such as are under control of the Treasurer.

13.4.1 
The Treasurer shall collect all subscriptions, and pay all expenses sanctioned by the Executive Committee.

13.4.2
He/she shall submit statements of Finances to the Executive Committee from time to time, when required.

13.4.3
He/she shall make up and balance the Accounts to the 31st December each year, prepare the Annual Balance Sheet, and submit the accounts and Balance Sheet to the Auditor before the Annual General Meeting.

13.4.4
The Treasurer shall maintain a register of all diving members of all Affiliated Clubs. 

13.5.1 
The National Diving Officer, who shall be the President of the Technical Commission, shall keep and operate a National Register of all categories of divers (both current and lapsed) within the clubs of the Council.

13.5.2
He/she shall control the custody, issue and authentication of all diving log books.

13.5.3
He/she shall be responsible for the holding, supervision and recording of all diving tests and courses of instruction.

13.5.4
He/she shall nominate delegates to International Conferences after consultation with and approval of Executive Committee and produce and circulate reports on same.

13.6.1
The National Competitions Officer, where one is required by the Delegate Assembly, shall be responsible for the holding of all National and International competitions held in Ireland.

13.6.2
He/she shall be responsible for the production and updating of the competition rules and general supervision of same.

13.6.3
He/she shall be responsible for the production, custody and insurance and state of repair of all the Council trophies.

13.6.4
He/she shall be responsible for all teams representing Irish Diving at International competitions, and for the production and circulation of reports by the team captains involved.

13.7.1 
The Publications Officer, where one is required by the Delegate Assembly, shall be responsible for all items to be printed on behalf of the Council.

13.7.2
He/she shall produce a magazine for circulation to all clubs when considered desirable by the Executive Committee.

13.8.1
The Public Relations Officer, where one is required by the Delegate Assembly, shall promote the image of CFT through Press, Radio, Television and the Internet, by organising promotion of CFT through shows and exhibitions.

13.9.1
The National Snorkelling Officer, where one is required by the Delegate Assembly, who shall be at least a CFT Instructor, shall administer the sport of snorkel diving on behalf of the National Diving Officer and the Technical Commission.

13.9.2
The National Snorkelling Officer shall appoint regional Snorkelling Officers, as deemed necessary.

13.9.3
The National Snorkelling Officer shall keep and operate a National Register of Snorkel Divers, both current and lapsed, within the clubs of the Council.

13.10.1
The National Scientific Officer, where one is required by the Delegate Assembly, shall advise the Council on environmental matters and their potential impact on quality of diving.
13.10.2
He/she shall undertake activities to increase members' awareness of the marine environment

13.11.1
The National Search and Recovery Officer, who shall be the President of the Search and Recovery Commission, shall keep and operate a National Register of all Search and Recovery Units within the clubs of the Council
13.11.2
He/she shall ensure that a National Register of all Search and Recovery Divers (both current and lapsed) within such units is maintained up to date at all times

13.11.3
He/she shall be responsible for the holding, supervision and recording of all Search and Recovery Diver courses of instruction and proficiency tests.

13.11.4
He / she shall be responsible for bringing to the Technical Commission proposals for best practice in training, qualifications and operating procedures and practices for carrying out Search and Recovery in a safe and effective manner.

13.11.5
He/she shall ensure that CFT Search and Recovery divers are kept up to date in the latest Search and Recovery techniques and appropriate technology by subscribing to appropriate literature and disseminating appropriate extracts to club Search and Recovery Officers.

14
DUTIES OF OFFICERS – GENERAL.

14.1
In addition to the above individual duties, any officer of the Council shall have the authority to represent the views of the Council on those matters pertaining to his particular duties.

14.2
Additional duties for each Officer may and shall be laid down by the Executive Committee as required and found to be necessary.

14.3
An individual being an Officer may perform the duties of one other Officer, but not more than two separate Officers in total.

15
AFFILIATION WITH AND DELEGATE(S) TO THE EUROPEAN UNDERWATER FEDERATION
15.1
CFT shall affiliate with the European Underwater Federation (EUF).   Delegate(s), appointed by the Executive, shall represent the Council at all EUF meetings and EUF at all Council meetings.

16
RULES INTERPRETATION:

16.1
Where the Executive Committee have invoked Article 13, it shall be their duty to lay before the next succeeding Delegate Assembly the details of and relating to any such determination or ruling as provided for in that Article for approval, modification, or reversal by the members, and details of which shall appear on the agenda sent out with notice convening such meeting. 

17
FLAG

17.1
The flag of Comhairle Fo-Thuinn - Irish Underwater Council shall be green with a white quarter section to the upper hoist, with the crest central on this.

18
EXCLUSION OF COMMERCIAL INTERESTS
18.1
No person deriving a substantial portion of their income from having equity in or control of a commercial undertaking deriving income from the sale of sports diving goods or the supply of sports diving services to sports divers shall be eligible to hold office on the Executive Committee.  The chair shall not take a nomination of any candidate if in the absolute discretion of the Executive Committee such candidate would breach this Article.

19
GIFTS, LOANS AND ENTERTAINMENTS

19.1
The Company requires all employees, officers and directors to avoid any involvement or situations that could interfere, or even appear to interfere, with the impartial discharge of their respective duties

Proposed by Grainne Uaile SAC.
Noel Kiernan read a statement regarding the proposal re Search and Recovery.
Peter Brady (Kish) said that all the work seems to have been done, why is a commission needed at this stage?  Noel said that the structure would work better, that the Chair of the S & R would be an ex-officio member of the Executive and the NDO on the S & R commission, it would ensure better communication.  Peter said that S & R is a qualification, that all qualifications are adjudicated by the TC, would it not be better for the S & R chair to be a member of the TC?  Noel said they are looking for inclusion, that he is the only S & R person on the TC.  Ger Lanigan (Seal Bay) asked where is it intended that the structure would report to – Noel said the NDO.  Darach Rossiter (Treasurer) said that there are varying views on the issue, the overall consensus is that S & R should be under the remit of the NDO, who is in turn on the Executive. Richard Thorn (Vice President) said communication has been poor, and has been an issue in his own club.  John O’Connor (Curragh) said we do not need another commission,  that someone from the S & R group should go on the TC and report to the TC.  Yvonne Lynch (Dalkey) said the Executive should come up with a proposed structure and come back next year, Donal Dunne agreed with this.    Noel Kiernan then withdrew the motion, accepting Yvonne’s suggestion.  
Any other business

John Earl (Trident) asked how S & R would link in during the coming year.  Niall Stapleton said the NDO will be the link.  Mick Duffy (Army) asked if the courses and tests book is being examined.  Niall said yes, a new one will be out in 6 weeks.  

Finbarr Murphy then presented flowers to staff and presented a vase to Enda Roche to mark 21 years of service.
Election of Officers

President

Nomination -
Martin Leddy

Proposed by Donal Dunne (Alphadive)






Seconded by Jed Fallon (Bucanners)



Mary Taylor

Proposed by John Dunne (Viking)






Seconded by Ger Lanigan (Seal Bay)

As there were 2 candidates, both addressed the AGM.  Following a secret ballot Mary Taylor was elected as President

Vice President

Nomination -
Richard Thorn

Proposed by Sharon Kelly (Aquatec)





Seconded by Aoife Mooney (Dalkey)

Richard Thorn was duly elected as Vice President

National Diving Officer

Nomination -
Niall Stapleton – Niall indicated that he was not running for the position.  




Dararch Rossiter 
Proposed by Aoife Mooney (Dalkley)






Seconded b Mick Duffy (Army)



Martin Kiely

Proposed by Kevin O’Shaughnessy (Aughinish)






Seconded by Brendan Flanagan (Longford)

As there were 2 candidates, both addressed the AGM.  Following a secret ballot Martin Kiely was elected as National Diving Officer

Treasurer

Nomination  - Darach Rossiter

Proposed by Donal Dunne (Alphadive)







Seconded by Dermot Mahon (Drogheda)
Darach Rossiter was duly elected as Treasurer

Public Relations Officer (PRO)
Nomination -
Martin Leddy


Proposed by Don McGlinchey (Dery)l







Seconded by Dermot Mahon (Drogheda)

Martin Leddy was duly elected as Public Relations Officer

National Snorkelling Officer

Nomination  -
Steven Singleton

Proposed by Eoin Peacock (Omega) 
 





Seconded by Brian McGuinness (Aughinish)
Steven Singleton was duly elected as National Snorkelling Officer

Publications Officer

Nomination -
Marie Grennan

Proposed by Lorraine Ingles (Bluewater) 







Seconded by Noel Kernan (Grainne Uaile)


Marie Grennan was duly elected as Publications Officer

Secretary

Nomination -
Jean Kelliher 


Proposed by Lorraine Ingles (Bluewater)






Seconded by Stephen White (True Blue)
Jean Kelliher was duly elected as Secretary
 As there were no nominations for the posts of National Competitions Officer, Scientific Officer and National Childrens Officer, the Executive will seek to fill these posts as appropriate.
The following were voted for by the delegates to form the new Technical Commission

· Aude Richard


Aughinish
· Steve Mulhall


Curragh SAC

· Steve Smyth


Omega
· Des McAnallen

Omagh SAC
· Jean Kelleher


Curragh SAC

· Darach Rossiter

National
The meeting then ended.

